
The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, April 3, 2014, in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.
	
The following members were present:
The Honorable Judge Donna Jo McDaniel
The Honorable Judge Joe Williams
The Honorable Sheriff William Mullen
Dr. Claire Walker
Brad Korinski representing The Honorable Chelsa Wagner
Deputy Kevin Kraus representing The Honorable Sheriff William Mullen
Austin Davis representing The Honorable Rich Fitzgerald
	
Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Long, Deputy Warden Emerick; Marion Damick; Doug Williams, Chuck Madarino, Larry Ludwig, Mike Gilmore, Carol Hertz, and other interested parties.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mrs. Marion Damick reminded the Board of the following:
· Good News – County Jail working on a job training program – primarily construction.  She suggested when it is open, that the Jail Oversight Board tour the facility.
· Volunteers are at county jail.  It would be helpful to hear approximately how many volunteers are there, and what field they are working in.  Mrs. Damick feels that they do not get the recognition that is due.  Judge McDaniel requested a list so that she can mail thank you letters to the Volunteers.
· There are still problems with Corizon.  The concern is moving staff around and medication changes.  When they move around, no one is informed, and you find out later that they have been moved.  Another concern is changing medications of inmates. Stopping medications can be very dangerous.  Inmates have been told by nurses that prescription is coming but nothing ever happens.  A question was asked of Corizon, do they bill inmates’ health insurance if available, and is this a normal procedure?  No response was provided.
· 
Terry Nurse from Allegheny County Jail
· Express a concern regarding staffing.  A continued concern. There is an agreement between Corizon and County jail to provide a certain numbers of hours of coverage per day per week.  This is not being done.  I work in intake and I can speak of personal experience on the lack of the right number of nurses can be detrimental.  If we do not have enough nurses to take care of all the needs then we are at risk for safety, security all kind of issues that with the right number of nurses could be prevented. Intake has requested to have at least 3 RN’s in intake.  In addition we have gotten additional tasks.  Terry stated that if we are to have 11 nurses and 5 LPN’s in intake and we are not meeting that requirement.   Judge McDaniel requested Warden Long to get her statistics on how many actual nurses there on for each shift for a two week period.  Deputy Long stated that we requested this from Corizon and they are waiting to receive the information from Corizon.  Starting Monday, I would like to see the schedule and those who actually show up for a two week period.  

Mr. Barfield stated that there is no shortage as they have extras in other areas; if another area is short then they swing the extra to the coverage.  Deputy Long will provide the complete schedule, along with what our contract asks for.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

The minutes of March 6, 2014 were motioned for approval by Dr. Walker and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and approved by the members of the Board.
	
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

She would like to add to the agenda to have a report from the Behavioral Clinic.  Janice Dean is the Supervisor of the Behavioral Clinic, and Tom MCCafferty is the criminal court Administrator.

	
WARDEN’S REPORT:

Warden Harper informed the Board:

· Promotions and Additions.
· Thank you Mrs. Damick regarding the Training Program.
· There was a sewage leak that was cleaned up immediately.

EXECUTIVE ACTIONS:

Frank Scherer provided information for approval on the Yearly Intermediate Punishment Plan, which is required by Statute and for grant applications.  The request is for approval of the Plan.  Operations Committee approved it unanimously.  A motion was made by Dr. Walker and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and approved by the board.

OLD BUSINESS

Report from the Supervisor of Caseworkers

Ms. Cindy McSwiggen gave a report on the Caseworkers.  She stated that there are currently 11 caseworkers, with each caseworker having 3 housing units of approximately 300 inmates.  Each day they deal with Request that come from inmates, a supervisor, or the Warden or Deputy Warden, which area addressed.  They also answer phones and deal with any issues.  Deal with concerns with Lack of funds for contacts.  They also then go face to face on the Pods at least once a week.  With all the paperwork, dealings with the courts and detectives, etc., they are too busy to go more than that.  If they can do twice a week, they will.  They deal with:
· Referrals
· Power of Attorney Forms
· Alternative Housing
· Individual Programs
· Internal Programs for individuals for Reentry, Hope Program and a multitude of other programs within the facilities.
· Leave Pod to deal with contact of family members, judges, CYS, veterans, SSI, referrals to GED Program, and recommendations to behavioral clinic.
· Distressed Inmates because of deaths in the family
· Completing paperwork needed from the courts and parole papers which take approximately one hour to prepare.
· Facilitate calls to attorneys and also do video review hearings in the Court house.

Dr. Walker stated that she feels this is very good, and the JOB needs to hear more.   She then asked what happens when Termination of Parental rights – what is the role of the caseworker.  The response was to work closely with CYF, who makes contact with us and provide the name of the attorney.  We then facilitate calls to the attorneys, and once we learn of a review hearing, we get each individual a parent advocate, and also do video review hearings in the courthouse.

There was a follow-up discussion on the GED program, and it was that without the JOB’s supplying the funding, this service would be not possible.  Last meeting we were told that this service is for the Administration of the GED test for youth and adults.  The fact is that this is for adults only.  

NEW BUSINESS

None

PRESENTATION BY CORIZON

In reviewing the minutes, Judge McDaniel inquired about the fact that last meeting we requested to receive the information from Corizon in advance.  The question is where is March’s information?  The Warden explained that since this meeting was held on the 3rd, Corizon would not be able to provide the information to the Jail Oversight Board by the 1st or 2nd of the month.  It was determined that we will get the report next month, and their report will always be a month behind.  Dr. Walker requested that the information be sent to us whenever they are ready, instead of waiting until the beginning of the next month.  A question was asked is there a reason why we could not receive it as soon as it is ready.  It was stated by Corizon that we could have the information by the 15th of the month each month.
Dr. Calvin Johnson, Chief Medical Officer, Corizon, Inc. presented on the organization of Corizon, Inc.  After his presentation, Nurse Terry asked a question on the practice of only providing N insulin and R insulin for inmates with diabetes.   His response was that he would need to understand the reasoning for this decision.  Judge Williams asked if the decision is qualitative decision or economic, have you narrowed the range of treatment for financial reasons?  Judg Williams stated that we want this to work, and we want to work with Corizon.  I am hoping that this process of medication is not for profit reasons.  Dr. Johnson, stated, no.  Then Judge McDaniel asked then why are medications being changed.  I have had 100s of complaints, so why are you making these changes, than complying with the quality of care that the inmates of Allegheny County Jail.  Secondly I have never heard of such a hostile environment between management and their employees. Judge McDaniel stated that medication changes are not acceptable practices.  Sheriff Mullen asked that we identify specific instances, have them look into and report back their findings.  Dr. Johnson stated that if the changes in medications are happening, we will look into it and make sure that there are no clinical reasons for making changes.  Dr. Johnson stated that he will look into it further to understand the reason for this decision.  He stated that he will review the information and fix the problem, and will provide a report.  That Corizon is concerned for the health and welfare of the inmates. 


Dr. Clair wanted started by thanking the members of the Jail staff for their good work.  She then stated that at the last meeting we were provided the County Oversight Board Act and as she was reading the statutes she noted that the jail has to do a County Extraordinary Occurrences Monthly Report.  If that report is being done, is there a possibility that report can be shared with the Oversight Board.  Dr. Walker asked if the report includes restraining of female prisoners.  I believe that this report would be good for the Board to receive.  
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS

· Female Offenders – Nothing to report.
· House Arrest – Nothing to report – Request to be on agenda for the Intermediate Punishment Plan.  Make sure with the Warden that it gets through to our Executive Actions.
· Program for Offenders, Inc. – Nothing to report.
· Goodwill – Nothing to report.

ADJOURNMENT

The Board unanimously approved a motion by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Austin Davis to adjourn.  The Allegheny County Jail Oversight Committee meeting was adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

	Respectfully submitted,




	Chelsa Wagner
	Secretary


